
    

  

    

  

 Watton Town Council 

Wayland Hall, Middle Street, Watton, Thetford, Norfolk IP25 6AG    
Telephone: 01953 881007    Website: www.wattontowncouncil.gov.uk 

Town Clerk: Mrs Jane Scarrott clerk@wattontowncouncil.gov.uk 
 

Councillors: You are hereby summoned to attend the Town Council meeting to be held in the Council 
Chamber, Wayland Hall on Tuesday 12th November 2024 at 7.00pm for the purpose of transacting 

the following business. 

    Jane Scarrott – Town Clerk                           6th November 2024 

 
1.  To receive and accept apologies for absence 
 

2.  To note Declaration of Members personal, prejudicial and disclosable pecuniary interests in 
respect of items on the agenda 

3. MINUTES 
3.1 To confirm that the minutes of the meeting held on 22.10.2024 are a true and accurate record 
3.2 To receive an update on items from the previous meeting if not agenda items for this meeting  
 

4.  TO RECEIVE REPORTS 
4.1 Chairman’s Report 
4.2 Vice Chairman’s Report  
4.3 Clerk’s Report  
4.4 Reports from Lead Councillors 

i. Youth Provision  
 

4.5 To receive events update  

5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  

6.  To note draft Car Parking Expression of Interest 

7.  To accept quote for 2024 Tree Risk Assessment  

8.  To agree donation for Wayland Academy Class of '24 Graduation Evening 

9.  To consider correspondence received from Love Watton  

10. To receive report and consider recommendations regarding Church Walk Christmas lights  

11.  To consider correspondence received from Watton Sports Centre re. Hardship Rates Relief 

12.  To consider donation request received from Norfolk Community Law Service (NCLS). 

13.  To accept the proposal for Internal Audit 24/25 

14.  To agree small event to celebrate the 50th year of the Town Council 

15.  To accept the Risk Management Plan  

16.  To accept the Proposed 20mph Speed Limit Zone for Harvest Road, Crabtree Close and 
Bramble Way  

17. To consider request to adopt the Open space provision within LAM REF – 542-
3PL/2022/0296/F Field Maple Road, Watton. 

18. PLANNING To consult on planning applications received since the last meeting 
 

19. To pass a resolution to exclude the public and press to consider confidential matters 

http://www.wattontowncouncil.gov.uk/
mailto:clerk@wattontowncouncil.gov.uk


    

  

    

  

 

Item 3.1  

Minutes of the meeting of Watton Town Council held on  

Tuesday 22nd October 2024 at 7.00pm in the Council Chamber at Wayland Hall 

Councillors Present: - Don Saunders - Chairman, Peter Bishop, Tony Bridges, Keith 

Gilbert Stan Hebborn, Sue Hebborn, Tomos Hutchings, Graham Martin, Tina Kiddell, 

Kathryn Stallard, Gillian Turrant. 

Officer present: Jane Scarrott Clerk  

Also present: District/County Council Claire Bowes  

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE RECEIVED AND APPROVED from 

Tina Cruz, Catherine Turley-Long and Steve Turley-Long. 

 

2. NO DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST MADE 
 
3.    MINUTES 

3.1 The Minutes of the meeting held on October 8th 2024 were accepted as a true record 

and signed by the Chairman.  

3.2 Updates from items raised at the meeting on October 8th 2024: 

• Chairman and Clerk were booked to meet with Sam Chapman-Allen, Leader of 

Breckland Council, on 25.11.24 re. possibility of the TC taking over the BDC town 

carparks but this date has been cancelled. 

• Volunteers have made a great start at clearing the boundaries at Bridle Road but 

there is a lot of green waste to now clear from the site.  

• No further update has been received re. completing the works for the new High 

Street bus shelters. (County Councillor Claire Bowes offered to follow this up if 

necessary). 

4.  REPORTS  
4.1  Chairman’s Report 
The Chairman has attended: 

• 11.10.24 Opening of the High Street Banking Hub 

• 16.10.24 Watton Society AGM 

• 17.10.24 CHT/Food Hub Meeting 
 
4.2       Vice-Chairman’s Report  

The Vice-Chairman has: 

• 09.10.24, with Cllr Stallard and the EMO, purchased goods for the Mayors Charity 

tombola 

• 11.10.24 Opening of the High Street Banking Hub 

• 17.10.24 attended the CHT/Food Hub Meeting 

 

4.3      District Councillor’s Report /4.4  County Councillors Report  

District and County Councillor Claire Bowes had submitted a written report which was 
shared with Councillors prior to the meeting [Report available on the Town Council 
website]. 
Points noted: 



    

  

    

  

• Breckland District Council has released s106 funding to support improvements to 
the Bridle Road Play Area. 

• Keeping Breckland Tidy – The Councils Environmental Team has been working 
with local communities to tackle littering. New signage has been installed across 
the district [signage to be placed in and around Watton High Street]. 

• Car Park Charging – Councillor supports ‘no charging’ for Watton.  

• Norwich Road Watton – footway resurfacing and construction is to take place 
during October and November 2024. 

• Parking outside Westfield School – measures to deter inconsiderate and antisocial 
parking are being sought. 

• Watton Library will be closed between 16th and 24th November 2024 for scheduled 
refurbishment. 

• Norfolk Market Towns Conference held 01.10.24. 
 
District Councillors Keith Gilbert and Tina Kiddell had no further reports to make but it 
was noted all Councillors have received correspondence relating to parking concerns at 
Wayland Fields. 
 
4.5  Clerks Report 
Written report presented in Councillors Agenda packs with verbal update given: 
 

Norfolk County Council Highways Grit Bin Audit 2024 

Norfolk County Council (NCC) has undertaken an audit of all grit bins located on the 

public highway. 

Grit bins that have been reported as broken/damaged - if they were supplied by the 

Parish, it is the Parish’s responsibility to replace them. NCC responsibility is to fill them as 

per schedule. The replenishment of the salt /sand mix in grit bins is usually undertaken 

twice per winter season (which is in November/December and then again after 

Christmas, depending upon weather conditions). Parishes cannot request any 

individual/additional fills.  

• NCC is unable to provide additional grit bins at new locations due to funding pressures. 

NCC owned grit bins that become redundant in their present location, because of 

network changes, can be re-sited if they can be re-located appropriately. Parish or Town 

Councils may wish to fund additional grit bins on the public highway; 

• Requests for grit bins cannot be received directly from members of the public. They 

should instead be channelled through the Town Council or Local Member; 

• Grit bin requestors must provide details of the proposed grit bin location (ideally with a 
plan and coordinates). The relevant Highway Engineer will then complete a grit bin 
assessment and respond to the applicant as to whether or not the new grit bin has been 
approved. 
 
Casual Vacancy 
 
The Notice of Vacancy for the casual vacancy on the Town Council has been posted and 
the due date for requests for an election is 29.10.24. If an election is not requested by 
29.10.24 the Town Council will be able to fill the vacancy by co-option. 
 
 



    

  

    

  

 
 
 
Merton Road, Watton – 20mph Advisory Speed Limit 
 
Norfolk County Council is proposing the implementation of an advisory 20mph speed limit 
at Merton Road. The Town Council has no objection to this but it was queried whether an 
advisory limit is enforceable. 
 
High Street Clock 
 
Noted that the clock mechanism has been re-installed in the High Street Clock Tower 
and the clock should now be working. 
 
4.6 Reports from Lead Councillors 

• Tony Bridges as Lead Councillor for Youth Provision informed the Council that he 
plans to put a report to the next Full Council Meeting regarding possible upgrades 
for the planned works at Bridle Road Play Area. 

• Kathryn Stalled as Lead Councillor for Heritage informed the Council that Historic 
England has updated the List Entries for Walsingham Gates with an extra 
sentence that the gates were replaced. The gates are being painted by the Town 
Operatives and a copy of the e-mail received from Historic England will be 
forwarded to Norfolk County Council and Breckland Historic Buildings Officer. 
The Town Council will now close its investigation of Walsingham Gates. Cllr 
Stallard was thanked for all her work on this matter. 

• Cllr Hutchings has attended the AGMs for Watton Sports Association and Loch 
Neaton and the Market Towns Conference. Reports will be forwarded to Cllrs. 

• Cllr Hutchings is making enquiries with Breckland Director of Planning re. Wayland 
Woods. 

• Noted that the Museum 4 Watton will be taking part in the town’s Holloween 
Witches Trail 26.10.24. 

 

5. WORKS IN PROGRESS 

The Works in Progress list was received.  

• References to the Walsingham Gates will now be removed as the project is 

considered to be completed. 

• An update will be sought re. the order for the new Mayors Chain. 

• Clarification will be sought re. the requested new litter bin for Norwich Road. 

• Cllr Bridges is still to present a Play Area Policy. 

 

6. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  

No members of the public present. 

 

7. FINANCE 

7.1      Payments for October 2024 were approved for payment as on the list presented 

prior to the meeting, with the addition of Town Crier Expenses £15.00, Fireworks 

Facepainting £240, Toilet rolls (public toilets) £22.85, Pyromusical Fireworks Display 

£8442 and stationery £86.29. 

 

7.2     The draft minutes from the Finance Committee held on 10.10.24 were noted. 

 



    

  

    

  

7.3     Recommendations from the Finance Committee 

 

I.  It was resolved that once clarification has been received regarding possible 

termination of the current lease of the Thetford Road allotment land the Town Council 

will advise the solicitor that if the owner is unable to transfer the land to the Town 

Council it will withdraw from the process. 

II.  It was resolved to support the installation of the footfall cameras as proposed by 

Breckland Council. Review to be undertaken after an initial 3 year period. 

III.  It was resolved to establish a working group to prepare a long term staffing strategy. 

The Working Group would comprise of members of the Finance and HR Committees. 

8.  HERITAGE PARK 

The draft notes from the Heritage Park Working Group meeting held on 08.10.24 were 

noted.  

It was suggested signs should be erected at Heritage Park stating ownership of the area 

and that metal detecting is not permitted. 

 

9. SPEED ACTIVATED MONITORING (SAM) SIGNS 

It was resolved to apply to the Norfolk County Council Parish Partnership Scheme for an 

additional SAM sign. 

 

10. TREE PLANTING 

It was resolved to support the tree planting proposals made by the County Councillor 

but with further consultation to take place with all parties to ensure the correct planting is 

undertaken. 

 

11. MUSEUM FOR WATTON 

It was resolved to proceed with the renewal of the Museum for Watton lease of part of 

Wayland Hall. The lease will be negotiated in accordance with the existing lease with 

reasonable modernisations, and the additions of shared use of the Council Chamber by 

mutual agreement and joint use of the kitchen facilities in the Chamber. 

The solicitors estimated fees of approximately £2500 plus VAT were accepted. 

 

12. CHURCH WALK 

Breckland District Council has been attempting to secure a location for the proposed 2nd 

camera at the east end of Church Walk. St Mary’s Church and a neighbouring resident 

have both been approached and further letters to them have recently been put into 

respective letter boxes. BDC is hoping for a response! 

District Councillor Tina Kiddell offered to further investigate progress of the installation of 

the second camera. 

 

13. 50TH YEAR OF TOWN COUNCIL 

It was resolved that in celebration of the 50th year of this Town Council, Watton Town 
Council wishes to record its thanks for the work of all the many Town Councillors who 
have served over the past 50 years. It is with greatest appreciation that this Council 
recognises the dedication of Councillors and Council staff in serving the people of Watton 
since 1974.  
The Council also recognises the service given by those involved in the Parish Council 
prior to this date. 
 



    

  

    

  

It was resolved that before the end of the year a small celebratory event for past and 
present Cllrs and staff will be held to celebrate the 50th anniversary year.  
 

14. PLANNING 

No planning applications received for consultation. 

          
15. No resolution to exclude the public and press was made as this was not needed. 
 

 

Item 3.2 Update from the meeting held 22.10.24 

Agenda 
Item No. 

 

3.2 Car parking proposal  - agenda item 6 12.11.24 

3.2 Bridle Road update – volunteers have cleared much overgrowth from the 
eastern boundary of Bridle Road Play Area but there is now a lot of green 
waste to dispose of. The Town Operatives will try chipping what they can 
but it may be that the preferred contractor will need to be brought in 
(estimated cost £1000) to clear the ground prior to the volunteers return. 

3.2 High Street bus shelters update – The RTI display company is returning 
on the 22nd November to install the unit outside Watton Edwards News 
but there is no update re. the shelter on the opposite side of the road.  
Once works are complete NCC is willing to consider other works, if 
requested, such as additional seating and re-location of/additional flower 
tubs. 
 

4.5 Casual vacancy – notices posted to advertise that the vacancy can now 
be filled by co-option. Date for receipt of applications 06.01.25. 

4.5 20mph Advisory Speed Limit – An advisory speed limit is a recommended 
safe speed which may be non-obvious to the driver unless signed as it is 
below the legal speed limit. It is not illegal to drive above the 
recommendation but it could be seen as negligent to do so. 

4.6 High Street Clock is now working! Clock repairer has been asked to quote 
for annual service to be timed with when summer time begins. 

5 New Mayors Chain should be received mid November. 

5 Norwich Road litter bin  - NCC would need to grant permission for agreed 
location and bin would need to be purchased. To re-visit once current 
highways works along the Norwich Road are completed.  

To note: Policy needed on the provision of bins if requested. 

5 Play Area Policy – Cllr Bridges will be working with the Office to produce 
a policy in the New Year. 

7.3i  Thetford Rd allotments - Waiting to hear from solicitor.  

7.3ii Staffing Strategy Working Group  - date to meet to be set at the next 
Finance Committee Meeting. 

9 A submission has been made to NCC Parish Partnership Scheme for 
50% cost of a third SAM2 Vehicle Activated Sign. Signs are no longer 
permitted to be put on lamp posts so we will still need to have a location 
agreed with Highways and obtain a price for any new posts needed. Post 
cost has not been included in the submission. 

12. No update received re. security camera for Church Walk. 

13. 50th celebration - Agenda item 14 12.11.24 



    

  

    

  

 

Item 4.3 Clerks Report  

IT Equipment 

The next Finance Committee meeting scheduled for November 14th will focus on the budget 

need for 2025/26. IT support will be included within the discussion. So decisions can be made it 

would be useful to know how many Councillors would choose to receive a Council laptop for use 

for Council business. 

Please let the Office know if you would make use of a Council laptop/tablet should it be 

provided. 

 

High Street Clock 

The clock is finally up and running again! 

We are looking at establishing a maintenance programme and have requested a quotation to 

both service the clock each year and arrange for the time to be altered for summer timings. 

Smiths who have just completed the work, suggest waiting until the beginning of February 2025 

when they will provide an offer to service the clock to coincide with the summer time clock 

change and also to include a second attendance to change the time of the clock later in the 

year. 

 

Watton Sports Centre Junior Parkrun 

E-mail received: 

“Thank you all for your contributions in making this happen for Watton, either dipping in your 

pockets or making sure the funding was secure.  We are very grateful. 

As a show of our appreciation, we would like you to be our special guests at our first Junior 

Parkrun in Watton. 

This is to be held at Watton Sports Centre behind the Hockey pitch on Sunday 17th November 

at 9am. Please arrive by 8.30 so we can get photos. 

 We do hope that you can find time in your diary to attend and be part of this occasion for 

Watton. 

 If you could kindly return if you are able to attend it would be helpful.” 

  

Staff Training  

Due to training, dates when the Clerk and Deputy Clerk will be unavailable: 

Tues. 12th Nov 9.30-4.00 

Weds 13th Nov 9.30-4.00 

Thurs 14th Nov 10.30 – 12.30 and 1.30-3.30 

Thurs 21st Nov 10.30  - 12.30 and 1.30-3.30 



    

  

    

  

Thurs 28th Nov  9.30 – 12.30 

 

3rd December 2024 Town Operatives booked for PAT training 

 

Training attended: 

25.09.24 Clerk and Deputy Clerk networking session for Clerks to larger councils 

18.10.24 Clerk, Deputy Clerk and EMO NTPS Seminar 

ACAS on-line training: 

15.10.24 Clerk Mental Health & Stress  

29/30.10.24 Clerk HR for beginners 

 

Casual Vacancy - Town Councillor: Watton Town Council  

The period during which electors might request an election to fill the casual vacancy on the 

Town Council has now elapsed. No requests were received. Accordingly, the Council may now 

proceed to fill the vacancy by co-option to take place as soon as practicable. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

 

Item 4.4i 

 



    

  

    

  

 



    

  

    

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

Item 4.5  

Fireworks update 

The fireworks event was a great success, many thanks to Stan and Sue, Peter and Kathryn, Keith, Sue Dent 

and Steve Bryce.  

We expanded the food village this year, with a total of 15 stalls – we increased the number due to 

feedback last year that people were waiting a long time to get any food or drink. We added an additional 

bar as last year the only bar we had sold out within the first few hours, this seemed to work well, and 

both did well. All the food stalls seemed to do well apart from the Pie and Mash man – he left the event 

before I got round to sort out paying for his pitch as he had requested to pay on the night, I have chased 

him for payment a couple of times now but have still not received payment. I will continue to chase 

payment.  

Gray’s funfair attended the event again this year but have asked to negotiate getting onto the 

Showground earlier next year in order to have more time to set up. This is something that Stan and I need 

to discuss with Kevin Bowes.   

Cranswick kindly sponsored the event again this year, we have invoiced them for their 5k donation.  

This year in the buckets we raised £1,171.30 – which is an increase from last year.  

Next year it would be good to have more councillor participation, if possible, with running the event on 

the night – particularly with the wristbands for children. All thank you letters have been sent, donations 

will be made at the end of the month – we’re waiting on the Army Cadets and Fire Crew to come back to 

me with BACS details so donations can be paid.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

Item 6 Car Parking Expression of Interest 

Watton Town Council 

Car Parks Expression of Interest  

From: Watton Town Council (WTC), Wayland House, Middle Street, Watton IP25 6AG 

To:     Breckland District Council (BDC), Elizabeth House,  

Date prepared:  05.11 24                         Accepted by Watton Town Council  

This Expression of Interest outlines a possible solution to stop the implementation of the 

unpopular decision currently presented by Breckland District Council to introduce car 

parking charges to the three BDC owned car parks in Watton. It is a preparatory 

document felt necessary prior to a formal proposal being submitted by Watton Town 

Council to take over management of the towns three car parks.  

The three car parks are currently free of direct charge for users and WTC would like them 

to remain so for the foreseeable future.  

Car park locations: Goddard Court, Memorial Way and Kittell Close 

Introduction/background 

In response to a review of its services and funding a decision has been made by BDC to 

introduce a charging strategy for BDC owned car parks, as money to maintain the car 

parks needs to come from somewhere! 

There has been an overwhelming negative response from WTC, businesses and 

residents of Watton to this decision. It needs to be recognised that Watton High Street is 

fragile and all towns are different and should be treated as unique. All The Future 

Breckland initiative promoted the importance of not adopting a one size fits all approach 

and stressed that the market towns should be considered individually. 

Reasons cited against charging in Watton: 

• BDC claims to want to support the High Street but the introduction of car parking 

charges will not encourage visitors to Watton. Free parking is an incentive which 

should remain. 

• Shoppers and visitors are likely to travel elsewhere if free parking is not available. 

• There are no regular bus services from the hinterland parishes and those who 

need to travel into the town to access services will face an additional financial 

burden if charged to park.  

• Those who park and catch buses elsewhere will be penalised and could decide to 

drive further themselves, thus adding to the carbon footprint which we are all trying 

to alleviate. 

• Revenue raised from charging is unlikely to match or outweigh costs in Watton. 

• Effect of charging will be to increase on-street car parking which is already a 

constant source of contention especially at school run times. The parking Matters 

Report strongly hints that vehicle displacement from the car parks to on-street car 

parking in Watton could dramatically increase with the introduction of car park 

charges. 



    

  

    

  

• The High Street is seeing change to increased residential properties but these 

very rarely have associated parking and those who live on the High Street are 

known to park in the town car parks. Many on low incomes will struggle to pay any 

charge introduced. 

• There will be a knock on effect not just with shoppers and visitors trying to avoid 

additional costs but for those who volunteer or work in the town. 

•  An introduction of any change will be a financial burden and result in less money 

being available to spend in the High Street. 

• At a time when the TC is struggling to maintain a vibrant weekly market, traders 

will be deterred if charged to park their vehicles. 

• WTC is proud of the free events it stages along Watton High Street. The success 

of the events will be undermined should visitors need to pay to park. 

The Problems 

1. Budget need is driving the introduction of off street car parking charges. 

2. Claim that churn is needed within the town 

A study by external consultants Parking Matters claimed that there is a lack of 

peak period car parking spaces across the district which restricts car parking 

churn and has a significant impact on market towns turnover and trade. It is felt 

proposals to introduce car parking charges across the district will improve space 

availability for shoppers and visitors to support local businesses. High Street 

traders and others believe this is not relevant for Watton as there are extremely 

few instances when car parks in the town are full and the resultant consequences 

of charging are likely to have a detrimental impact if users choose not to pay to 

park. 

 

 To Note: 

The original report from the consultants recommended that Watton car parks should be 

exempt from charges as it would “not be appropriate or cost effective to introduce parking 

charges at the current time”. The costs of introducing charges and the resultant need to 

enforce on-street car parking measures is more likely to see an increase in the deficit of 

maintaining the car parks. 

Future Breckland claims to be investing in the market towns but this proposal appears 

contradictory to any initiative to re-vitalise the High Street and increase footfall. 

Possible Proposed Solution 

Much discussion at Breckland Council appears to be around balancing the budget, as it 

should be, and thus the need to recover the cost of maintaining the car parks.  

The District Council’s finances are under consideration but so also should be the 

finances of local businesses and the users of the services within the market towns. The 

vitality of the High Street is dependant on shoppers and visitors coming to the town and 

having money to spend! 

The Parking Matters Report suggested exploring whether the Town Council would 

take over the car parks. 



    

  

    

  

If the Town Council were to do so its objective would be to ensure that all three car 

parks in Watton remain free of direct charge for users. 

The Town Council is prepared to investigate the feasibility of taking over the 

management of the three car parks in the town but further discussion is needed with 

Breckland Council. A resolution was made by Watton Town Council on September 24th to 

“hold discussions with Breckland District Council regarding the possibility that the Town 

Council can take over the car parks in the town”. 

Options include: 

1. Short or Long Term Lease 

2. Freehold Purchase 

3. Management Agreement 

The Town Council needs to understand the liabilities it would incur and to make a 

decision regarding preferred options. 

To further investigate: 

1. Initial costs 

2. Maintenance programme 

3. Possible need for change of Off-Street Parking Places Orders 

The Council needs to understand and consider the feasibility of taking over management 

of the three BDC car parks in Watton and to know what would be acceptable to BDC. 

WTC needs to know: 

•  Purchase or lease cost 

• Cost of the rates -  approx. £8000 p.a. 

• Cost of any legal fees including whether there is any need for parking orders and 

possible provision of enforcement 

• Cost of general maintenance  - car park surfaces and grounds maintenance  

• Cost of litter collection and disposal  

• Who is responsible for car park lighting and would any cost be passed to WTC 

• Who is responsible for boundary features and what maintenance may be involved 

• Who receives income from the electricity charging stations at the Kittel Close Car 

Park and how are these managed 

Initial suggested annual cost has been estimated at £21000 (see MB Report as listed in 

references at end of this document), but this figure does not include all of the above. 

If the Town Council is to consider any additional budget need for running the car parks a 

timeline would be important for future planning. 

Conclusion –  

Why should BDC consider this Expression of Interest from WTC? 

1. In response to the overwhelming outcry against the proposed introduction of 

charges! 



    

  

    

  

2. It is believed the reasons for the recommendations made by BDC to implement 

car parking charges, as taken from the Report to Cabinet, will remain supported 

should the TC take over the town car parks: 

• The Council must make changes to how it continues to provide car parking 

services to meet the changing needs of our towns and high streets – Watton 

needs free car parking as cited above because the High Street is changing! 

• The Council needs to maintain a balanced budget …………………………. 

-Watton Town Council would absorb the running costs of the car parks. 

•  By charging modest fees for car parking………………………….this will also 

enable a regular turnover of parking spaces and therefore availability. – A need 

for churn is not felt to be relevant in Watton as car parking spaces are available.  

• As per the evidence…………………………………… the ability to park (to use the 

town centre) is more important than any charges levied.  – App 1 of the Parking 

Matters Report states that the relationship between the cost of car parking and 

footfall is not clear but the quality of a towns offer will improve footfall. The 

relationship between parking and local economies is complex but local business 

owners are adamant a charging regime will decrease footfall and spending 

power. 

• This approach aligns the Breckland area with all other Council districts in 

Norfolk…………………………………………………..why is this relevant? 

3. The expected benefits, as also listed in the Report, would be addressed by Watton 

Town Council if necessary.  Perhaps of greatest importance is that the budget 

savings which BDC is looking for would be absorbed by the Town Council and 

costs which would be incurred to implement the proposed car parking strategy 

within Watton would be negated. 

 

Next Stage 

To submit the Expression of Interest to Breckland District Council in preparation for the 

scheduled meeting with BDC Officers on 25.11.24. 

Following on from this meeting, once further information has been provided by BDC, a 

formal proposal would be submitted. 

 

Ref:  

BDC Report for Cabinet 15.07.24 including Parking Matters Breckland Car Park Strategy 

Main Report: 

https://democracy.breckland.gov.uk/documents/s69206/Car%20Park%20Strategy%20Re

port.pdf 

MB Report submitted to Watton Town Council by local business owner Oct. 2024 

https://www.wattontowncouncil.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2024/11/Watton-Carparks-

costings-for-WTC-council-24th-Sept.docx 

https://democracy.breckland.gov.uk/documents/s69206/Car%20Park%20Strategy%20Report.pdf
https://democracy.breckland.gov.uk/documents/s69206/Car%20Park%20Strategy%20Report.pdf
https://www.wattontowncouncil.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2024/11/Watton-Carparks-costings-for-WTC-council-24th-Sept.docx
https://www.wattontowncouncil.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2024/11/Watton-Carparks-costings-for-WTC-council-24th-Sept.docx


    

  

    

  

Item 7 Tree Risk Assessment 

 

 

 

Item 8  Wayland Academy Class of ’24 Annual Graduation Evening  

Thursday 28th November 

“We would like to cordially invite you to attend our Graduation Evening on Thursday 

28th November at 6.15pm. 

Light refreshments will be served at 6.15pm before our formal presentation begins at 7.00pm. 

Our celebration is to recognise the achievements of our Year 11 students after this year’s 

summer results.  

We do hope you will be able to attend and meet our young people, their families and other 

guests.  We are looking forward to seeing you and sharing a little of what makes this Academy 

very special.  

Previously Watton Town Council have kindly sponsored a prize and we would be very grateful 

if you would agree to do the same this year.  Acknowledgements of sponsorship are listed on 

our programme.” 

 

In previous years the TC has donated £50.00 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

Item 9 

 

 

Email from Alison Toombs  

“I've put the attached summary together which I hope you could share with the Council to ask 
if there are any small projects they have in mind for us to consider, and any other thoughts or 
comments we may want to think about. 

I'm in touch with the Sports Centre and Loch Neaton committees to see if we can hold the 
thank you picnic on one of their outside spaces and will get in contact with local voluntary 
groups/businesses as well.” 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

Item 10 

 Church Walk Christmas Lights Report 

Spartek 

- On 8/10 Michelle and Lorren met with Spartek down Church Walk to discuss putting up Christmas 

lights. It was flagged up that the trees are rather overgrown down the western end of Church 

Walk but Spartek agreed that it would be doable to put up the lights if the Town Operatives were 

to trim back some of the lower hanging branches.  

- No issues were flagged with the lights we currently own, Spartek were happy to use them. They 

provided us with the below quote: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

Cozens 

- On 11/10 Michelle and Lorren met with Roy from Cozens and discussed the possibility of using 

the Christmas lights that have previously been stored in the unit.  

- Roy flagged up a couple of issues with this plan, including the fact that the lights are mains 

powered – thus meaning they would need to be much higher up than initially thought. The 

mature trees lining Church Walk would not be tall enough to meet the height criteria.  

- The second issue would be that the trees along the western end of Church Walk (past Linden 

Court) would be unusable unless cut back, which TTSR are not able to do until after the Christmas 

period.  

- It was suggested that IF the cherry trees were removed from the high street before the Festive 

period, the low voltage lights on those trees could be placed up in Church Walk instead – but 

Breckland have now confirmed that the Cherry Trees will still be in situ for Christmas. 

Regardless, it’s also questionable as to whether there would be enough lights from these cherry 

trees to make much impact down Church Walk.  

- Roy suggested that we could use the mains icicle lighting we have in the high street, focusing 

around the Christmas tree area to enhance the Christmas lights in the centre of town.  

- He has provided the below quotes based on moving the lights from the cherry trees to Church 

Walk, and putting up additional lights in town centre: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

Karl Schenn 

- On 14/10 Michelle and Lorren met with Karl, he confirmed that Christmas lighting is under 

different legislations and regulations than normal electrical lighting so would need to research on 

the specific regulations regarding height requirements.  

- We are currently awaiting a quote/regulation advice from Karl. 

Recommendations  

- Leave Church Walk for this year, the trees are not suitable to house Christmas lights at present as 

the canopy growth is too thick.  

- The lights we already own are too high of a voltage to be safe to the public at the height they 

could be hung at, the lights would need to be of a lower voltage – perhaps this is something the 

council could look at budgeting for next year.  

- It would need to be considered that every third year of the tree growth (as they are pollarded 

every 3 years), the trees would not be in a suitable condition to house Christmas lights of any sort.  

- Going against advice from the Christmas Lights specialist and specialist legislation may lead to 

invalidating our insurance if an incident were to occur with the higher voltage lights.  

 

The below quote is for purchasing all new low voltage lights for Church walk  

 



    

  

    

  

 

Item 11 

https://www.gov.uk/apply-for-business-rate-relief/charitable-rate-relief 

Email received from Watton Sports Centre  

“Over the last year we have made good strides into bringing the Sports Centre finances under 
control and have increased the number of public and private events we are hosting. As you 
probably know Tobi has stepped down from his role to concentrate on his professional and 
family matters and I am looking to continue and expand on the great work he did at the Centre. 
  
We still have a long way to go and one of the courses of action we are considering is to apply 
to Breckland district Council for Hardship Rates Relief. 
  
Legislation allows the authority levying the Rates to reduce of cancel them for businesses that 
have financial issues where it can be shown that they provide and important service to the 
community. Below is a short extract from the government paper concerning this. 
  
Hardship relief 
Councils can reduce or cancel your business rates bill with hardship relief. 
To give you this relief, your local council must agree that both: 
• you would be in financial difficulties without it 
• giving hardship relief to you is in the interests of local people 

You may be asked for proof of your financial situation or how your business benefits the 
local community. 
  
My reason for writing to you is to ask if you would be prepared to provide written support 
for us in making the claim. By this I mean a letter of support that Watton Sports Centre 
provides a valuable service to the community. 
  
I look forward to hearing from you when you have had an opportunity to consider this 
request” 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://www.gov.uk/apply-for-business-rate-relief/charitable-rate-relief


    

  

    

  

Item 12 

 

 



    

  

    

  

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

Item 13 

 

 



    

  

    

  

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

 

 



    

  

    

  

 

 

 

Noted that the Internal Audit mid year visit is scheduled for November 27th 2025 



    

  

    

  

Item 14 

The Office is suggesting a small celebratory get together with refreshments and a photo 

opportunity. Small budget will be required. 

 

 



    

  

    

  

Item 15 

https://www.wattontowncouncil.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Watton-Town-

Council-Risk-2024.pdf  

 

 

Item 16 

 

https://www.wattontowncouncil.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Watton-Town-Council-Risk-2024.pdf
https://www.wattontowncouncil.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Watton-Town-Council-Risk-2024.pdf


    

  

    

  

Item 17 Field Maple Road 

Received from the developer: 

“I am writing with reference to the open space provision within the following 

application LAM REF – 542-3PL/2022/0296/F Field Maple Road, Watton. 

I am writing to ask if the town council will agree to become the nominated body, as 

per the terms of the S106 agreement, for the open space, footpath, and wildflower 

meadow area for the site. Please see the latest agreed site plan (Drawing no 

EX.0001/PL.0002/PL.0160). The maintenance payment would be due of £8.50 per 

sqm and is payable to the Council, prior to 80% occupation and then this would 

transfer to the Town Council, upon the acceptance/transfer of the open space. 

If you have any question or would like to meet on site, please let me know.” 

 

Minutes from 11th October 2022 stated “It was noted that the Town council 

previously agreed that it would not be accepting further open space land from 

Developers  

 



    

  

    

  

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

 

 



    

  

    

  

 


